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UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

NUCLEAR REGULATORY COMMISSION

ATOMIC SAFETY AND LICENSING BOARD PANEL

PRE-HEARING TELECONFERENCE

---------------------- x

IN THE MATTER OF:

Shaw AREVA MOX Services, LLC

(Mixed Oxide Fuel Fabrication:

Facility Possession and Use

License).

---- x

Docket No.

52-008-ESP

ASLBP No.

04-822-02-ESP

Wednesday, October 29, 2008

Teleconference

The above-entitled matter came on for

prehearing conference, pursuant to notice, at 4:00

p.m.

BEFORE:

MICHAEL C. FARRAR Administrative Judge

NICHOLAS G. TRIKOUROS Administrative Judge

LAWRENCE G. McDADE Administrative Judge

(participating via phone)
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1 P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S

2 4:04 p.m.

3 JUDGE FARRAR: Let's go on the record.

4 We've got everybody on the call.

5. This is Mike Farrar, the Chairman of the

6 Licensing Board in the Shaw Areva MOX Services Case,

7 which we call MOX. I'm here at NRC Headquarters with

8 my colleagues, Judge Larry McDade and Judge Nick

9 Trikouros. With us also is our law clerk Zachary

10 Kahn.

11 This is the second prehearing conference

12 in the MOX Case, following on one on August 1 2 th

13 where the parties suggested we should let them work

14 for a couple of months and then have another

15 conference, so that's why we're here today.

16 Before we go further, let's have people

17 officially identify themselves. For the Intervener?

18 Ms. Curran, are you there? Ms. Curran?

19 (No response.)

20 JUDGE FARRAR: All right. She probably

21 got dropped off, so will be right back on. Why don't

22 we continue with the introductions while we're waiting

23 for her? For the Applicant?

24 MR. MATTHEWS: This is Tim Matthews, of

25 Morgan, Lewis and Bockius, Don Silverman and Anna
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Vinson.

JUDGE FARRAR:

with you Kathy Martin from

MR. MATTHEWS:

JUDGE FARRAR:

that you back?

MS. CURRAN: Y

because Dr. Lyman came in ai

speaker phone. So I just w

here with me.

All right. And you had

DOE and --

And from MOX. Services.

All right. Ms. Curran, is

es, I disconnected myself

nd I tried to put it on the

ant to register that he is

JUDGE FARRAR: All right. And if you'd

state your name for the record?

MS. CURRAN: I am Diane Curran, and I am

representing the Interveners.

JUDGE FARRAR: All right. And with you at

different locations, I understand, are some of your --

you said Dr. Lyman is with you and on the -- at other

locations are Lou Zeller and Glenn Carroll?

MS. CURRAN: Yes, that's correct.

JUDGE FARRAR: Who are the clients, and

Tom Clemens, who is a consultant?

MS. CURRAN: I didn't hear whether Tom

Clemens made it on to the phone.

DR. LYMAN: Yes, I'm on the phone. I'm in

Columbia, South Carolina.
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MS. CURRAN.: Great.

JUDGE FARRAR: All right. And for the

staff?

MR. KLUKAN: This is Brett Klukan, counsel

for the NRC staff. I have with me Katherine Marcos

and Kimberly Sexton, also counsel for the NRC staff,

and I have with me Margie Kotzalas, who is the Acting

-- excuse me -- the branch chief for the MOX facility

and I have Kevin Morrissey who is the acting project

manager.

JUDGE FARRAR: All right. I appreciate-

you all being here.

Before we get started, I'll just go over

one ground rule with all the participants we have.

For the Interveners, before you had counsel, you were,

of course, entitled to represent yourselves and did a

nice job of it, but on this call, same rules apply to

you as have applied to the Applicants' clients

throughout.

The only people speaking will be counsel

for the parties, unless they make a special request,

that perhaps in answer to a Board's question, that

someone who's not made an appearance as counsel would

speak, but you're welcome to listen but not to

participate, unless invited.
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1 All right. We -- and, oh, be sure because

2 there are so many, if it's not clear who you are

3 because I call on you, make sure to identify yourself

4 before you speak.

5 We had adjourned a little over two months

6 ago because the parties thought that within 60 days

7 they could be a lot farther along in terms of planning

8 where we would go. We do note that you've filed a

9 number of disclosures, that you apparently resolved

10 the business with what -- how thorough the privilege

11 logs would have to be.

12 So, Mr. Silverman, since it's your

13 application, or Mr. Matthews, why don't you tell us

14 where you think we are and where we need to go from

15 here?

16 MR. 'MATTHEWS: Judge, this is Tim

17 Matthews. I'd say we certainly agree we're pleased

18 with the progress that we've made in the last 60 days.

19

20 We have, in addition to continuing the

21 disclosures, we have made some progress, as the Board

22 directed, on a non-disclosure agreement. That has

23 gone out for comment a few weeks back. We are still

24 getting comments in on that document, but we expect to

25 have that finalized or we hope to have it finalized
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1 very shortly so that these documents will be shared.

2 We have also made some progress in terms

3 of meeting with our client, understanding some of the

4 documents, the beginning of it anyway, related to the

5 contention and trying to understand a little bit more

6 about how we would approach defending this contention.

7 JUDGE FARRAR: Okay. Any -- oh, before I

8 ask the next question, Mr. Klukan, Ms. Curran, you

9 share that evaluation of where things are?

10 MR. KLUKAN: Your Honor, this is Brett

11 Klukan. I share that evaluation.

12 MS. CURRAN: This is Diane Curran. Yes,

13 as far as the first couple things. We don't know

14 anything about the internal discussions.

15 JUDGE FARRAR: Right. Now that was going

16 to be my next question, Mr. Matthews. We had talked

17 on a preliminary basis at the last conference on how

18 to go to litigation on this subject, and I seem to

19 recall we had talked about amending the application

20 which was too colloquial and then talked about instead

21 amending the proposal, and I think, Mr. Silverman, on

22 Page 551 of the old transcript, you had -- I'll come -

23 - if I understand it correctly, I think it escaped me

24 at the time, but a very intriguing possibility of how

25 to proceed at the right pace on this.
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1 But, Mr. Matthews or Mr. Silverman, do you

2 want to say where you are in terms of --

3 MR. MATTHEWS: In terms of the pace, Your

4 Honor, there were a couple of inter-related issues.

5 One was the -chapter or proceeding that we are in,

6 specifically LRN, and regardless, the related question

7 -- I think what you're referring to is your discussion

8 with us related to need to file an application that

9 became a more general discussion of whether we would

10 provide more information and we do believe that we

11 would provide additional information.

12 At this point, as was the case when Don

13 spoke last, we don't think there's a need or

14 requirement for us to disclose whether we would seek

15 to amend the license application itself, but certainly

16 we will be providing some additional information

17 related to the contention and that will be provided

18 through the mandatory disclosures.

19 JUDGE FARRAR: Okay. Turning specifically

20 to -- and maybe I'm putting words in Mr. Silverman's

21 mouth, but as I read it over, beginning on Page 551,

22 the notion of, you know, rather than moving for --

23 rather than moving for summary disposition, just at

24 your own pace when you're ready, and let's assume for

25 the moment we're under Chapter L, that you would just
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1 file direct testimony that states what your position

2 is or why you think your arrangement is satisfactory

3 in light of the contention and although it was

4 unstated there, do I correctly read into it that

-5 perhaps the next step would be you would send that

6 direct testimony to the staff and the Intervener and

7 maybe we'd just -- then it'd be incumbent on the staff

8 to review that information at their pace and take a

9 formal staff position, not in the SER because this

10 would be before the SER, but take a formal staff

11 position in responsive testimony and then that could

12 be followed by the Interveners, once they have the

13 Applicant and staff's position in their testimony in

14 front of them, they could file their own testimony and

15 after that's done, we'd be able to move right into a

16 hearing.

17 Mr. Silverman, is that -- do I read too

18 much into what you were talking about on Page 551?

19 MR. SILVERMAN: No, Your Honor. It's --

20 although Mr. Matthews is going to take the lead here,

21 you're asking me about my words, so I'll respond.

22 I think that we're looking at any number

23 of options. The one you laid out where we would

24 present our case in the direct testimony, the staff

25 would respond, the Intervener would respond, that is
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1 an option.

2 I don't think it should be -- I mean, when

3 we -- when and if we get to that point, there should

4 be deadlines set by the Board. It shouldn't be wide

5 open in terms of how long everyone has to do those

6 things, of course, but it's also possible that before

7 that occurs, we will have provided to the staff and

8 the Intervener information in advance of that, either

9 through the mandatory disclosures, as Mr. Matthews has

10 suggested, or it's possible that, you know, we may

11 prepare some sort of an expert report or technical

12 report that underlies our testimony and, of course,

13 that would have to be produced in the mandatory

14 disclosures.

15 So we just want to keep the option open

16 that it may not just be, oh, we just jump to

17 testimony, although that might be a reasonable way to

18 proceed.

19 JUDGE FARRAR: All right. Fine. I

20 certainly wasn't trying to limit your options but

21 simply to pursue that one which I don't think -- I was

22 focused on some other thought at the time. It was

23 only in retrospect reading it that I saw what an

24 intriguing possibility that was, particularly in

25 Subpart L, where I think boards tend to -- I mean
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1 summary disposition can be a duplicative step in

2 Subpart L because you spend a lot of time arguing

3 about whether there are any facts in dispute and with

4 a very short hearing, you can get the facts all

5 squared away and write one decision rather than two.

6 So please don't take, you know, that

7 option -- you know, if you want to, that's an option

8 that I think we would look favorably upon, and, of

9 course, we have the issue here that we want the

10 staff's position, but under the rules, they don't have

11 to go to hearing before the SER is out, unless they

12 want to. So it struck me that that testimony way of

13 proceeding would be good. Certainly any other way you

14 want to proceed --

15 MR. SILVERMAN: And, of course, right now,

16 we're not waiving our right to file a motion for

17 summary disposition. We just think that it's possible

18 there may be better ways to do this.

19 JUDGE FARRAR: Yes, and let me emphasize

20 that for the parties. In a Subpart L proceeding, I'm

21 repeating myself a bit here, but when you have all the

22 testimony in front of you, you can spend a long time

23 agonizing about whether you've met the summary

24 disposition standards, that there are no material

25 facts in dispute, or you can convene a one-or-two-day
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1 hearing, ask some questions and then go right to the

2 merits, and it seems to be a much more effective and

3 quicker way of proceeding, that while you -- we're not

4 asking you to waive your right to file summary

5 disposition, neither are we waiving our right.

6 MR. SILVERMAN: Judge, we have heard that

7 loud and clear and don't expect we would be filing any

8 summary disposition motion, unless we thought we

9 clearly met that standard.

10 JUDGE FARRAR: All right. Well, what

11 needs -- is there anything in the Applicant's mind,

12 anything we should be doing now to move this along or

13 is the ball really in their court to get their experts

14 and their approach and their writings in order and

15 then follow whatever option they see fit?

16 MR. MATTHEWS: Well, we did see some merit

17 to this follow-up conference giving us time to work

18 through these issues and speak together. The 60-day

19 period seems to have worked well.

20 As we get further into development of the

21 information, if there are underlying issues or if we

22 have issues after the order is set, it seems that

23 another status conference 60 or 90 days from now would

24 make sense.

25 There is a large volume of materials that
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1 I'm sure the Interveners will want to look at.

2 JUDGE FARRAR: All right.

3 MR. MATTHEWS: When these issues are a

4 little more crystallized.

5 JUDGE FARRAR: Okay. And, Mr. Reporter,

6 I think that was Mr. Matthews at that point, was it

7 not?

8 MR. MATTHEWS: Yes.

9 JUDGE FARRAR: Oh, let's switch and ask

10 the staff. Mr. Klukan, having heard this, do you have

11 anything you want to add to -- in terms of how we

12 might proceed or is it just best left up to the

13 Applicants since they're the ones who have to expand

14 their proposal?

15 MR. KLUKAN: I will, as you noted, Your

16 Honor, speak to what methods the Applicants could take

17 to defend the contention, but the method you offered,

18 Your Honor, upon rereading -- reading the transcript

19 of direct testimony and not to the exclusion of other

20 options the Applicant may put forward, but the staff

21 finds such option amenable.

22 Again, we'd like more time to evaluate

23 whether to actually move forward with that, but at

24 initial glance, we think that could be a good way to

25 move forward with the proceeding.
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1 JUDGE FARRAR: And if we did.move forward

2 that way, though, even though Mr. Silverman wants to

3 put deadlines, I take it you, preparing your direct

4 testimony, would be the functional equivalent of

5 preparing an SER chapter and you would ---- I take it

6 you would not want to be unduly rushed in'doing that

7 since you're not just preparing for a hearing,

8 defending something you've already done, you're in

9 effect making your decision in your regulatory

10 capacity and incorporating it in your testimony. Is

11 that how you would look at it?

12 MR. KLUKAN: It would be akin, Your Honor,

13 to a position statement taken by the staff with regard

14 to the contention that would be incorporated into the

15 SER.

16 With regard to deadlines, as this would

17 place obviously a burden on the staff to do this

18 review at. the time that the Applicant filed such

19 information or filed such direct testimony before the

20 Court, the staff would like, of course, some mechanism

21 or at least provided the opportunity to reasonably

22 evaluate how the deadline could fit in, what.the staff

23 reasonably could take on at that time in setting the

24 deadline, of course, and in a mechanism in case the

25 staff does need some additional time to complete its
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1 review.

2 JUDGE FARRAR: All right. Ms. Curran,

3 you've heard these proposals. What do you think of

4 proceeding in that fashion?

5 MS. CURRAN\:-- This is Diane Curran. Our

6 main -- one of our main concerns is that the

7 proceeding doesn't get conducted prematurely.,

8 As far as we can tell from correspondence

9 that goes back and forth, there's still some element

10 of uncertainty to the design of this facility. It may

11 change over time and it seems to me that the best way

12 to assure that we don't wind up litigating some issue

13 that turns out to be a non-issue because the design

14 changes is to wait until the SER comes out, I guess

15 it's the supplement that addresses completion of the

16 construction of the principal design safety features.

17 So that's -- you know, I think we don't

18 have a -- we think it's probably a good thing not to

19 have summary disposition and go straight to the

20 evidentiary presentations. It certainly seems like it

21 should be a simpler proceeding like that, but we just

22 worry about having a hearing on something that really

23 isn't the real situation.

24 JUDGE FARRAR: I understand what you have

25 just said, but the concern -- isn't there a concern

NEAL R. GROSS
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1 that we'd have to be aware of that if you're correct

2 and the Applicant has improperly designed this and is

3 therefore improperly building it and not taking care

4 of this safety concern as reflected in your

5 contention, that the sooner we find that out and tell

6 them it doesn't pass muster, the sooner they can put

7 in whatever fix would be needed?

8 MS. CURRAN: Yes, my question is whether

9 the fix that we come up with would be appropriate to

10 the situation that's going to -- that is going to

11 exist ultimately because these are technical issues.

12 If the specifications for the waste stream

13 change, does that change our analysis is the question.

14 I'd rather not have Dr. Lyman go through a complicated

15 technical analysis of what's in the application if, at

16 some later point, the waste stream is actually going

17 to change and that's going to affect his analysis.

18 JUDGE FARRAR: Before I ask the Applicant

19 to comment on that, could we have staff refresh us on

20 whether the schedule for the SER has changed? What is

21 that set for now?

22 MR. KLUKAN: The schedule, Your Honor, for

23 the SER publication has not changed. The draft will

24 still be July 2010 and the final some time in December

25 2010 as well, Your Honor.
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1 JUDGE FARRAR: The draft, you said July

2 2010?

3 MR. KLUKAN: Yes, Your Honor. That is the

4 same answer we gave at the first conference call.

5 JUDGE FARRAR: Right. Mr. Matthews, do

6 you want to respond to Ms. Curran's suggestion that we

7 should wait. for any design changes?

8 MS. CURRAN: Judge Farrar, before you go

9 on to Mr. Matthews, can I ask a clarifying question

10 about the SER?

11 JUDGE FARRAR: Yes, sure.

12 MS. CURRAN: It was my understanding from

13 the last conference call that there was also going to

14 be a supplement to the SER in 2011. Is that still

15 correct? And that the supplement would address the

16 construction issues?

17 MR. KLUKAN: This is Brett Klukan, Your

18 Honor, for the NRC staff. I don't know that there's

19 a set deadline by which this will occur. There will

20 be a supplement on the verification of the key FSCs,

21 if I get that correctly. This will occur once the

22 Applicant has completed the construction, so that we

23 can evaluate or verify that.

24 So again,, there's no set time by which

25 that will happen. It depends upon the construction
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1 schedule.-

2 MS. CURRAN: Thank you.

3 MR. MATTHEWS: This is Tim Matthews.

4 Judge, responding to. your question, I guess two .parts.

5 First, with respect to construction-, the

6 issues raised by the Intervener, the contention

7 doesn't involve issues related to the construction of

8 the facility. The Commission has established

9 processes to introduce late-filed contentions or to

10 reopen a closed record if there are issues down the

11 road that present themselves related to the

12 construction.

13 Second, with respect to the design of the

14 facility, it is really not more than speculation at

15 this point to say that the design is going to change

16 or the specifications that we as a DOE contractor have

17 to meet are going to change. We don't have anything

18 that tells us that that is going to happen.

19 We have a specific requirement that we are

20 designed to and we have an application before the

21 Commission for it. We ought to be able to go forward

22 with a hearing on this application.

23 To the extent that those circumstances

24 arise, again the Commission has established processes

25 to amend or modify the contention or submit new
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1 contentions.

2 JUDGE FARRAR: What do you do with Ms.

3 Curran's concern that suppose we went forward on the

4 current design and you all prevail and then your

5 client changed the proposal so that it affected the,

6 you know, manner that affected the waste-handling?

7 The Interveners would have to gear up for

8 a second hearing and would, with some justification,

9 feel their resources had been improperly drained from

10 them if they had to participate in new proceedings.

11 Is there a way we can avoid -- give you

12 what you want and yet avoid that danger?

13 MR. MATTHEWS: This is TimMatthews again.

14 Judge Farrar, first I'd address the premise of the

15 question and that is, that somehow Applicant somehow

16 is unaffected by the change in design. In fact, the

17 Applicant bears a significant burden in connection

18 with these proceedings and has no interest in

19 litigating a contention either that would be moot by

20 some other process or some specification change down

21 the road.

22 So there is really no incentive for the

23 Applicant to be litigating a moot issue either, but in

24 answer to the specific question, I think there may

25 well be issues or methods to address a change, if such
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1 a change were to occur, but again we are it's

2 speculative at this point, but the kinds of changes

3 that the Interveners have suggested sound like

4 questions -- or changes in terms of degree, not in

5 kind, and I would expect that they could be addressed

6 in this proceeding.

7 JUDGE FARRAR: Thank you, Mr. Matthews;

8 for those answers.

9 Ms. Curran, a lot of our cases, whether

10 it's dealing with contentions or otherwise, do take

11 the position that we deal with the application as we

12 find it and we're not supposed to speculate about

13 things that might or might not happen.

14 So with that in mind, how do you respond

15 to the two prongs of Matthews' answer?

16 MS. CURRAN: Well, Judge Farrar, it's

17 certainly possible, it's perfectly possible that

18 nothing about this facility will change, but it's also

19 -- we've certainly seen correspondence indicating that

20 it is still up in the air what exactly this facility

21 is going to be processing.

22 But more importantly, the NRC licensing

23 process is set up so generally the hearing doesn't

24 take place until the staff safety evaluation is

25 finished and here we have a regulatory set-up where
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1 there's-- the questions that.have to be answered at

2 the operating license stage include questions about

3 the safety of operation and questions about whether

4 the plant has been built to the design, and given the

5 fact that there's some -- the safety structures have-"

6 been built to their specifications.

7 So there's nothing particularly unusual

8 about saying we're going to wait for our evidentiary

9 hearing until we've got the SER and that would protect

10 the Interveners because by that time, we have a lot

11 more certainty that whatever the Applicant has handed

12 out is going to be the ultimate application.

13 We aren't disputing the application.

14 We're just concerned that it may change.

15 JUDGE FARRAR: All right. But let me

16 interject there the point about usually waiting for

17 the SER. Yes, that's usually done, but if you look at

18 the way that regulation is structured, that was put in

19 actually for the protection of the staff, so they

20 weren't required to go to hearings while they were

21 trying to work up the SERs.

22 There's -- in other words, not divert them

23 from their work and so it seems if you do read the

24 regulation that way, you could -- the Applicant could

25 argue staff is ready to file its position in some
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1 fashion. Why not go ahead? I mean, after all, while

2 we always like having the staff viewpoint after

3 they've evaluated something for safety *or

4 environmental purposes, what's at issue is not the

5 work they've done but the Applicant's proposal..

6 There's a lot of holdings throughout the

7 years. That's always been the rule, that it's not the

8 staff's work that's under attack, it's the Applicant's

9 proposal, and so that, too, would seem to argue that

10 when the Applicant's ready to go, if they want to go,

11 that's kind of the way the system is set up.

12 MS. CURRAN: Judge Farrar, do you mind if

13 I respond?

14 JUDGE FARRAR: Yes, go ahead.

15 MS. CURRAN: What we are worried about

16 here is that the application -- now this may not be

17 correct but it's a concern that we have based on

18 correspondence that we've seen go back and forth, that

19 the application we have to date is in some respects

20 academic.

21 We can't -- we don't have certainty that

22 this is going to be the ultimate application and it's

23 possible for the staff in litigation to take a

24 position on this litigation issue that really is

25 unrelated to how the staff is going to come out on the

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealraross.com



618

1 ultimate question in the licensing case.

2 So if we get into this academic dispute

3 and we, you know, put in our evidence on the

4 application as it stands, let's just say this happens,

5 and we lose and -the hearing shuts down, then some time

.6 down the road, if the application changes and the

7 staff now does the real safety evaluation to analyze

8 whether it's going to issue this operating license,

9 we're in the position of having to come in with a-

10 motion to reopen the record and that's what I -- I'm

11 trying to avoid duplicative effort and I'm also trying

12 to avoid being in that posture.

13 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: Ms. Curran, -this is

14 Judge Trikouros. Are we talking about Contention 4

15 now or are --

16 MS. CURRAN: Yes.

17 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: This is regarding

18 Contention 4?

19 MS. CURRAN: Yes.

20 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: So you're saying that

2i you believe there is a likelihood that there will be

22 a change in the design?

23 MS. CURRAN: There's a significant

24 possibility, based on correspondence that we've seen,

25 that the feed material will change and therefore the
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1 waste stream will change, and if you'd like us to

2 provide written documentation of what we've seen, we'd

3 be very glad to do that.

4 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: No, that's not necessary

5 at this time. I just wanted to make sure that I

6 understand that we're speaking specifically about

7 Contention 4.

8 MS. CURRAN: Yes.

9 JUDGE FARRAR: Ms. Curran, does that

10 argument tend to prove too much in that given the

11 always-changing, state of international affairs,

12 there's always likely -- I mean, there's always the

13 possibility of some treaty that would have us doing

14 something different with surplus weapons?

15 In other words, until the day this place

16 opens, there could always be speculation that it would

17 be called upon to do something else, isn't that true?

18 MS. CURRAN: Yes, except that the way the

19 licensing -- the NRC has set up licensing of

20 facilities that process plutonium takes into account

21 that it's a particularly dangerous type of operation

22 and that's why they have the special provisions for

23 some findings with respect to the construction of the

24 facility.

25 So it's a little bit different in the
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1 sense that :until this facility is actually-built, you

2 know, the issue of whether it's going to be built to

3 the appropriate requirements to process this material,

4 that's an issue. I can't think of-any other kind of

5 facility, except for nuclear power plants, where you

6 have that focus.

7 So, you know.,,usually what you see in an

8 operating license, that's the-application, but here

9 you've got this construction approval with a design

10 that is years before the ultimate operating license

11 decision is going to be issued and there's changes

12 that are taking place in the interim.

13 So I just -- we just don't want to get

14 caught in that. We don't want to get penalized for

15 the fact that the process was set up that way.

16 MR. MATTHEWS: Judge, this is Tim

17 Matthews. May I respond?

18 JUDGE FARRAR: Yes. Let me ask you a

19 factual question first, which may -- you may not be

20 prepared to answer.

21 Do you know when the part of the facility

22 that's the subject of Contention 4, do you know when

23 that would be built or where things would be done that

24 kind of lock it into place?

25 MR. MATTHEWS: I'm glad you asked that,
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1 Judge. I don't think tha t there is one component *or

2 pipeline in the facility that is the exclusive answer

3 to this contention. The contention, as drafted,

4 -involves a number of, FSCs at the facility, some of

5 which are already underway.

6 The point I was going to address is that

7 this -- it's hardly an academic exercise. There is

8 concrete and rebar being poured. It is a project

9 underway that's well into construction.

10 Now, the specific KWD, I do not know, but

11 I can certainly get that when we expect that -- the

12 KWD unit to be installed in the facility, but the

13 Interveners' concern here is really an attack on the

14 Commission's decision about how this facility should

15 be licensed.

16 The Commission set up this facility --

17 this process. It made decisions about how the

18 licensing ought to go f orward and as Ms. Curran

19 indicated, there are processes. available under the

20 Commission' s rules. If the Interveners feel that the

21 facility has not been constructed in accordance with

22 the approval, there is a process to reopen the record.

23 There is more than ample opportunity. There is not a

24 loss of rights. There is inconvenience of having to

25 file another motion. We think that far outweighs the
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1 inconvenience associated with the kind of delay they

2 are seeking.

3 JUDGE FARRAR: Before we move on, Mr.

4 Matthews, for the benefit of anyone reading the

5 transcript later, would you tell us what KWD stands

6 for?

7 MR. MATTHEWS: It is a letter designation

8 that's used for the three waste streams and includes

9 the high alpha waste stream. I'm looking to see if it

10 is an acronym for anything.

11 JUDGE FARRAR: Okay.

12 MR. MATTHEWS: The Aqueous Liquid Waste

13 Reception Unit.

14 JUDGE FARRAR: Okay. Thank you. Ms.

15 Curran, before I turn this back to you, Mr. Klukan, do

16 you have something, anything you could helpfully add

17 at this point?

18 MR. KLUKAN: This is Brett Klukan. The

19 staff concurs with the position the Applicant just

20 took.

21 Following counsel for the Applicant's

22 logic, there would never be an opportunity under the

23 burden she's posing for us to move forwardbefore the

24 SER in this type of licensing scheme that the

25 Commission has set up and clearly that wasn't the
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I- intent of the Commission, setting up an opportunity

2 before'the Board before the publication of the SER.

3 MR. MATTHEWS: Judge, this is Tim

4 Matthews. If I may add one point?-

5 JUDGE FARRAR: Yes-, go ahead.

6 MR. MATTHEWS: And it goes to the point

7 that I think Don Silverman mentioned before when you

8 asked him about the process for going forward.

9 Even, if we were to initiate this

10 proceeding with the Applicant's prefiled testimony,

11 that would - there would be -- likely be significant

12 opportunity for staff and the Interveners to see the

13 basis for our position well before that prefiled

14 testimony. The additional information that would be

15 developed or laid out, assembled, collected in one

16 place, would be available through the mandatory

17 disclosures.

18 So to the extent that the Applicants had

19 it, it would be provided, and to the extent that the

20 staff generated reviews on it, presumably it would be

21 reviewed in connection with their hearing file

22 obligations.

23 So even if we were to go that route, which

24 is only one route, there would be ample time to

25 consider the Applicant's position.
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1 JUDGE FARRAR: Okay. Ms. Curran? Were

2 you finished, Mr. Klukan?

3 MR. MATTHEWS: That was Tim Matthews, and

4 yes.

5 JUDGE FARRAR: Right. Mr. Klukan,-did we

6 let you finish your minute-or two ago?

7 MR. KLUKAN: Yes, Your Honor. Thank you

8 very much.

9 JUDGE FARRAR: Ms. Curran, I think at this

10 point, we understand the competing arguments, but if

11 there's anything you neglected to say on this, let us

12 know.

13 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: Yes, -this is Judge

14 Trikouros. So it sounds to me as if we're -- the --

15 what's at issue is whether we have this proceeding

16 prior to the -- prior to or coincident.with the SER or

17 whether it's delayed until after the supplement to the

18 SER which would not be issued until after the

19 completion of construction, is that correct?

20 MR. MATTHEWS: To whom was that addressed?

21 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: Well, it was to all of

22 you. Is that my understanding? Let me start with Ms.

23 Curran. Is that correct, that you would like the

24 proceeding to be delayed to the supplemental SER?

25 MS. CURRAN: That's correct, and my
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1 understanding is that the Applicant is not tying its.

2 proposed date for a hearing to the SER, the initial

3 SER or the supplement, but maybe I've got that wrong.

4 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: That's what I'd like to

5 get straightened out because we are talking here about

6 three SERs, basically. A draft, a final and then a

7 supplement.

8 MR. MATTHEWS: This is Tim Matthews for

9 the Applicant, and I guess we don't see it as a

10 question. As Judge Farrar indicated, that provision

11 in the regulations is for the convenience of the staff

12 and the staff has indicated it does not feel it needs

13 to wait for the SER.

14 In our view, this issue is sufficiently

15 discreet. It's a single contention. It can be

16 addressed prior to the SER and should be, consistent

17 with the Commission's expectations for rapid

18 adjudication. We think this is an issue that can be

19 brought to hearing probably before the summer.

20 MR. KLUKAN: This is Brett Klukan for

21 counsel for the NRC staff. I don't know if I could

22 say it better than did counsel for the Applicant. We

23 completely concur with that position taken.

24 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: But if we were to do

25 that, going back to Ms. Curran's point, if the

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrQross.com• o v



626

1. Applicant later had a wholesale new approach to the

2 feedstock here that required this be done differently,

3 all parties in your mind would just have to bear their

4 own litigation costs that went into a hearing that

5 would have ended up in retrospect accomplishing

6 nothing? You each would bear your own costs?

7 MR. MATTHEWS: This is Tim Matthews for

8 the Applicant. That is my understanding of how the

9 Commission has set up the adjudicatory process and it

10 is not unique to this proceeding.

11 MR. KLUKAN: This is Brett Klukan. The

12 NRC staff agrees. That's what the Commission

13 contemplated in establishing the adjudicatory process.

14 JUDGE TRIKOUROS: Ms. Curran, I think

15 there's a whole history here at different times of

16 suggestions that Interveners get their participation

17 costs covered, having been shot down by Congress and

18 Commissioners and so forth.

19 So you're free to argue that that's not

20 true, but assuming it is true, then wouldn't we be

21 back and each side just bears its own costs?

22 MS. CURRAN: Well, I think that that is

23 the history and that's why we think it's so important

24 that the case be managed in a way that we don't --

25 it's still an orderly process, but it doesn't put us
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-1 at risk of wasting our resources or being thrown out

2 of the case before the issues are joined..

3 JUDGE McDADE: This is Judge McDade. Let

4 me ask a question here. If I understand the issue

5 from the Intervener's standpoint, they don't want to

6 litigate a possibility. They want to litigate the

7 design of the plant that's actually going to be

8 constructed and operated.

9 MS. CURRAN: That's right.

10 JUDGE McDADE: To Mr. Matthews, at what

11 point in time do you envision that the design of the

12 plant will -- as you said, as we speak, concrete is

13 being poured, rebar is being laid.

14 At what point in time do you envision that

15 the plan will be effectively designed in such a way

16 that we could move forward, knowing that in substance

17 the design that we are litigating is going to be the

18 design that is going to be implemented? Mr. Matthews?

19 MR. MATTHEWS: Judge McDade, this is Tim

20 Matthews. We believe the application that we've

21 submitted reflects the design that is being

22 constructed.

23 As with any facility, there is, as

24 required under the NRC's regulations, there's a

25 corrective action program that reviews issues. I'm
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1 not saying there aren't modifications, changes to the

2 design that you would expect in a facility this

3 complex.

4 .. JUDGE FARRAR: But, Mr. Matthews., this is

5 Judge Farrar, let me interrupt. I don't think that's.

6 being responsive to Judge McDade's question. He wants

7 to know when will you have this locked in so that we

8 know that at least to this contention, that what you

9 wrote is what we're dealing with?

10 MR. MATTHEWS: Judge Farrar,

11 JUDGE FARRAR: When will it be locked in?

12 MR. MATTHEWS: -- it is our view that what

13 we are building now-is -- the design we've submitted

14 is the design we're building. It's locked in.

15 JUDGE McDADE: So what you're saying, this

16 is Judge McDade again, is that, given the nature of

17 the design at this point, given the nature of the

18 construction at this point, that the facility as

19 operated will be substantially similar to the facility

20 as currently designed and as being built?

21 MR. MATTHEWS: That's -a fair

22 characterization, Judge.

23 JUDGE McDADE: That any change that you

24 anticipate at this point in time would be around the

25 periphery, would not be of, you know, going to the
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1 substance of the waste stream that is going to be

2 developed?

3 MR. MATTHEWS: That's exactly correct,

4 Judge. We understand that the design changes, to the

5 extent they occur, are refinements, not significant

6 wholesale changes to the approaches taken in any of

7 these units.

8 JUDGE McDADE: If that is the case, when

9 would you be able to provide written direct testimony?

10 MR. MATTHEWS: Well, we've only had the 60

11 days so far to look at it and we have done a lot of

12 work in that area, but I don't think at this point I

13 am prepared to provide a specific schedule of when

14 we'll be able to prepare for the hearing.

15 As I indicated a little earlier, I think,

16 you know, I think 60 or 90 days from now, we'll have

17 a much better handle on that, but I think what we're

18 looking at now is early summer.

19 JUDGE McDADE: Early summer for a hearing?

20 MR. MATTHEWS: Early Summer '09, we would

21 have either -- well, prefiled testimony then and

22 dispositive motions, if appropriate.

23 JUDGE McDADE: Well, it's not just the

24 prefiled testimony by the summer. There's going to

25 have to be a period of time after you do your prefiled
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1 testimony for the staff to have an opportunity to

2 review and comment and for the Interveners to be able

3 to react to it and develop their testimony.

4 I guess my question to you then is this.

-5 If we did another status conference 60 days from now,

6 are you representing that at that time, you would be

7 able to give us a specific date by which you would be

8 able to submit a proposed date by which you would

9 submit your written direct testimony?

10 MR. MATTHEWS: Let me address the -- this

11 is Tim Matthews, Judge Trikouros. Let me address the

12 first --

13 JUDGE McDADE: Actually, that was Judge

14 McDade.

15 MR. MATTHEWS: McDade. I'm sorry. The

16 first premise that the prefiled testimony would be the

17 first disclosure was only one of the options that

18 Judge Farrar discussed earlier with Don Silverman.

19 Actually, it is our expectation, having

20 thought about it a little bit more, that by the time

21 of prefiled testimony, the bases for that prefiled

22 testimony would already have been produced in the

23 mandatory disclosures or collected.

24 So that information is already out and

25 available and we expect that that would be -- would
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have been shared prior to or contemporaneous with the

prefiled testimony.

JUDGE McDADE: Yes.

MR. MATTHEWS: So in answer to the

specific question, the second part, I cannot tell you,

commit at this point to say 60 days from now, we will

know that, but we'll certainly be much farther along.

I think we'll be much closer to knowing a specific

schedule.

JUDGE McDADE: Well, if not 60 days from

now, 90 days from now?

MR. MATTHEWS: I think it would be --

JUDGE McDADE: You're the ones that

understand what needs to be done as far as putting

together the additional mandatory disclosures and both

the Applicant and the staff indicated the desire to

move forward with this. So we're just trying to get

an idea. of how quickly you're prepared to move forward

with this.

From the standpoint of the Intervener, as

I understood what Ms. Curran was saying, is that they

would like to wait until at least December of 2010, at

which point the final SER is prepared, and to then

have the litigation move forward.

My question is, if you want to move
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1 forward more" quickly than. that, when would you be

2 prepared to -- when would you be able to give us a

3 proposed schedule?

4 JUDGE FARRAR: And, Mr. Matthews, this is

5 Judge Farrar. One of the reasons we isk this is, as

6 you know, our docket for the overall Licensing Board

7 panel threatens to get very complicated very soon and,

8 you know, it helps us in planning to know, you know,

9 when things are coming our way.

10 MR. MATTHEWS: Well, it is my view and

11 only my view that- if we were to have the next

12 prehearing conference in 60 to 90 days, we would be

13 able at that point to target when the conference that

14 would set the scheduling order could be set. So we'd

15 be one conference away.

16 JUDGE FARRAR: All right.

17 MR. MATTHEWS: I can't sit here and tell

18 you today that we'll be ready to file prefiled

19 testimony on July 1 or June 3 0 th.

20 JUDGE FARRAR: All right. Let --

21 JUDGE McDADE: Some time between then,

22 either between June 3 0 1h and July 1?

23 JUDGE FARRAR: Let us go off the record

24 here for a minute and discuss this amongst ourselves.

25 All of you stay on the line.
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1 (Whereupon, the proceedings went off the

2 record at 4:54 p.m. and went back on the record at,

3 4:58 p.m.)

4 JUDGE FARRAR: Okay. We're back on the

5 record. This is Mfike Farrar.

6 Mr. Reporter, are you still there?

7 COURT REPORTER: Yes, I'm here.

8 JUDGE FARRAR: Let's go back on the

9 record.

10 Mr. Klukan, you there?

11 MR. KLUKAN: Yes, Your Honor.

12 JUDGE FARRAR: Mr. Matthews?

13 MR. MATTHEWS: Yes, Your Honor.

14 JUDGE FARRAR: Ms. Curran? Ms. Curran,

15 you there?

16 MS. CURRAN: Yes.

17 JUDGE FARRAR: Okay. We've talked amongst

18 ourselves here and given the Applicant's proposal to

19 this and the Applicant's proposal for how to proceed

20 which at this point is not amenable to anyone else's

21 interests.

22 Why don't we simply convene another

23 conference call that would be in 90 days from now?

24 That would be the end of January some time. We won't

25 set a date yet. We'll wait and make sure what
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1 people's schedules are. The end of January, but we

2 would like the Applicant at that point to be able to

3 tell us generally how it plans to proceed. You know,

4 if it's -- with this option we talked about, about

5 -just filing direct testimony, perhaps it wants to file

6 a motion for summary disposition which I think we

7 would, in the circumstances, not favor, but just

8 outline how you would like to proceed and at what

9 point the other parties would be able to get their

10 hands on an early version of your documentation and

11 then at what point you would anticipate filing your

12 direct testimony, if that's the option you take, or

13 taking some other definitive step, if you want to

14 follow some other option.

15 We would then have that conference, and

16 then we'd like you to share that maybe a week before

17 the conference, share that with us and the other

18 parties. So that would be a proposal that you would

19 have on the table that we'd be able to talk about at

20 the conference. So when we get around to setting the

21 conference date, we'll contact you in mid January, set

22 a conference date and that would give you at whatever

23 point you would be a week ahead of time to hand us

24 some proposal to talk about.

25 In terms of wanting to have the staff's
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1 position, w e're not -- we don't have a full

2 understanding of how we'd do that, but I think the

3 Interveners would certainly benefit, whether it's

4 through the SER or from the staff going first with

5 testimony, the Interveners go last, so they would .have

6 the benefit of the staff's analysis of whatever it is

7 the Applicant does, but that's something we would -

8 don't have to decide the mechanism for that or even

9 the timing for that now, but that would be something

10 for the January conference.

11 Mr. Matthews, is that something you can

12 live with?

13 MR. MATTHEWS: Judge Farrar, that sounds

14 something -- like something we can live with and I

15 guess, also, 1 don't want to lose in the discussion we

16 had about the possibility of using Subpart N, which

17 sounds like it would remain consistent with the

18 schedule you've laid out.

19 JUDGE FARRAR: Yes, and doesn't that

20 require agreement of all parties?

21 MR. MATTHEWS: Or an expectation that the

22 hearing would be two days or fewer and we believe this

23 hearing could be resolved in two days.

24 JUDGE FARRAR: Rather than debate that

25 now, let's -- that can be an agenda item when you come
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1 up, you know, that you want that to be part of your

2 proposal, it can be.

3 Mr. Klukan, can the staff live with the

4 90-day proposal discussion I just outlined?

.5 MR. KLUKAN: The staff can definitely live

6 with it, Your Honor.

7 JUDGE FARRAR: Okay. Ms. Curran?

8 MS. CURRAN: Yes, Judge Farrar, that

9 sounds fine to the Interveners.

10 We would like an opportunity, if the

11 Applicant's going to circulate a proposal, to respond

12 in writing and I'd like to request that we have 10

13 days for that because I'd like a chance to kind of lay

14 out, really respond thoughtfully to what they're

15 proposing and lay out the concerns we have, the

16 factual and legal issues here and so that we really

17 can have a meaningful discussion.

18 JUDGE McDADE: This is Judge McDade, and

19 I just want to make sure that we're all understanding

20 things correctly.

21 Based on what the Applicant said today,

22 they're not ready to make a proposal as far as how to

23 proceed today, that within 90 days, they should be in

24 a position to make that proposal and to request a

25 schedule that we are then going to have to review, and
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1 we hope at this next status conference that we have,

2 that the Board will have sufficient information from

3 all of the parties so we will be able to make a

4 determination as to how we should proceed from there

5 and what schedule we should proceed -on.

6 So. that at that period of time, prior to

7 that period of time, the Applicant will share with the

8 staff and the Intervener their proposal for how we

9 proceed and their schedule with an explanation of why,

10 that the staff and the Intervener will have a period

11 of time and certainly 10 da ys is a reasonable period

12 of time, if anything, you know, perhaps a little bit

13 longer might be appropriate, and I would think to set

14 maybe 14 days, two weeks prior to that status

15 conference that the information be shared by the

16 Applicant with the staff and the Intervener.

17 It would then be up to the staff and the

18 Intervener whether to respond in writing, if you

19 wished, that option would be available, and just that

20 it would be given to us in sufficient time that we

21 could read it and think about it prior to the hearing.

22 Also, of course, we would then give the

23 opportunity for the Applicant to read it and think

24 about it and react to it at the hearing, but whether

25 or not it'd be done in writing or orally at the status
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1 conference would be up to counsel for, the staff and

ý2 counsel for the Intervener. Is that agreeable?

3 MS. CURRAN:* Yes, this is Diane Curran.

4 I guess what it boils down to is I'd like to request

5 that -- and I think 14 days is a good period of time -

6 -that the schedule be set up so that the Applicant

7 circulates a proposal, that there's 14 days for

8 responses from anybody who wants to respond and that

9 we have the status conference after that, so that we

10 can talk about what's been submitted.

11 JUDGE FARRAR: This is Mike Farrar. 'Why

12 don't we do this then? Give the Applicant 90 days

13 from today. At any time within that 90 days, you

14 don't have to take the whole 90 if you don't want it,

15 you file what we'll call colloquially your proposal

16 that we've just talked about.

17 The other parties will then have from

18 whatever day you choose to do that, 8 8 1h day, 85 th day,

19 9 0 1h day, they will have 14 days from then and we will

20 use that time to pick a good date at least seven days

21 after the 14 days for the next conference, and if you

22 need.more than 90 days, why don't you all get together

23 and agree on a motion for how many more days you need

24 and that way, everybody gets a chance to be heard at

25 the right pace and we'll go forward, and then we would
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1 have a very ef fective conference because we would have

2 a firm proposal in front of us and at least *a

3 preliminary view from the other side of -what they

4 wanted.

5 Mr. Matthews, is that all right?

6 MR. MATTHEWS: Acceptable to the

7 Applicant, Your Honor.

8 JUDGE FARRAR: Mr. Klukan?

9 MR. KLUKAN: It is acceptable to the

10 staff, Your Honor.

11 JUDGE FARRAR: Ms: Curran?

12 MS. CURRAN: It sounds very good to us.

13 JUDGE FARRAR: okay. I appreciate you all

14 agreeing to that. We -- there could have been any

15 number of other items on the agenda left over from

16 last time, but I think in light of this resolution, I

17 can't think of anything else that we need to take up.

18 We, of course, will await your submission

19 of the non-disclosure agreement for our approval once

20 you get that ready, and if any of you see -- if

21 something gets off the tracks and you need to have a

22 conference call, let us know and we'll set one up on

23 short notice, but otherwise, the next conference call

24 would be something over three months, yes, three and

25 a half, something around three and a half months from
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1 now.

2 JUDGE McDADE: This is Judge McDade. Is

3 there anything else that any of the parties believe

4 should be discussed today before we break?

5 MR. MATTHEWS: Nothing from the Applicant?

6 JUDGE McDADE: Staff?

7 MR. KLUKAN: Nothing from the staff, Your

8 Honor.

9 JUDGE McDADE: Intervener?

i0 MS. CURRAN: Not from the Intervener.

11 JUDGE FARRAR: Okay. Good. Then thank

12 you all for your consideration and participation, and

13 we stand on call if you need us, but otherwise we'll

14 wait to hear from the Applicant in this proposal.

15 MS. CURRAN: Thank you.

16 JUDGE FARRAR: Thank you.

17 MR. KLUKAN: Thank you, Your Honor.

18 (Whereupon, the proceeding was adjourned

19 at 5:09 p.m.)

20

21

22

23

24

25
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